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RA DER DEUTSCHEN SCHUTZGEBIETE IN DER SUDSEE MIT AUSSCHLUSS SAMOAS
So he abode in this employ, till he had sowed and reaped and threshed and winnowed, and all was sheer in his hand and the owner appointed
neither inspector nor overseer, but relied altogether upon him. Then he bethought himself and said, '_I_* misdoubt me the owner of this grain will
not give me my due; so I were better take of it, after the measure of my hire; and if he give me my due, I will restore him that which I have taken.'
So he took of the grain, after the measure of that which fell to him, and hid it in a privy place. Then he carried the rest to the old man and meted it
out to him, and he said to him, 'Come, take [of the grain, after the measure of] thy hire, for which I agreed with thee, and sell it and buy with the
price clothes and what not else; and though thou abide with me half a score years, yet shall thou still have this wage and I will acquit it to thee thus.'
Quoth the merchant in himself, 'Indeed, I have done a foul thing in that I look it without his leave.'.58. The Lovers of the Benou Udhreh (232)
dcxlvi.? ? ? ? ? Know, then, the woes that have befall'n a lover, neither grudge Her secret to conceal, but keep her counsel still, I pray..So he arose
and taking his weaving gear, sold it and bought with the price drugs and simples and wrought himself a carpet, with which they set out and
journeyed to a certain village, where they took up their abode. Then the man donned a physician's habit and fell to going round about the hamlets
and villages and country parts; and he began to earn his living and make gain. Their affairs prospered and their case was bettered; wherefore they
praised God for their present ease and the village became to them a home..? ? ? ? ? Get thee to patience fair, if thou remember thee of that Whose
issues (quoth the Merciful) are ever benedight. (89).? ? ? ? ? My juice among kings is still drunken for wine And a present am I betwixt friends,
young and old..167. Kemerezzeman and the Jeweller's Wife dcccclxiii.Son, The Rich Man and his Wasteful, i. 252..Then they attired Dinarzad in a
dress of blue brocade and she became as she were the full moon, whenas it shineth forth. So they displayed her in this, for the first dress, before
King Shahzeman, who rejoiced in her and well-nigh took leave of his wits for longing and amorous desire; yea, he was distraught with love for her,
whenas he saw her, for, indeed, she was as saith of her one of her describers in the following verses:.55. The Ruined Man who became Rich again
through a Dream cccli.Merchants, The Sharper and the, ii. 46..When it was the time of the evening meal, the king repaired to the sitting-chamber
and summoning the vizier, sought of him the story he had promised him; and the vizier said, "They avouch, O king, that.Then he bade set up for
her a tent and another for himself, facing hers, so he might worship God with her, and fell to sending her food; and she said in herself, 'This is a
king and it is not lawful for me that I suffer him forsake his subjects and his kingdom for my sake. So she said to the serving-woman, who used to
bring her the food, 'Speak to the king, so he may return to his women, for he hath no need of me and I desire to abide in this place, so I may
worship God the Most High therein.' The slave-girl returned to the king and told him this, whereupon he sent back to her, saying, 'I have no need of
the kingship and I also desire to abide here and worship God with thee in this desert.' When she found this earnestness in him, she consented to his
wishes and said, 'O king, I will consent unto thee in that which thou desirest and will be to thee a wife, but on condition that thou bring me Dadbin
the king and his Vizier Kardan and his chamberlain (116) and that they be present in thine assembly, so I may speak a word with them in thy
presence, to the intent that thou mayest redouble in affection for me.' Quoth Kisra, 'And what is thine occasion unto this?' So she related to him her
story from first to last, how she was the wife of Dadbin the king and how the latter's vizier had miscalled her honour..King Ibrahim and his Son,
Story of, i. 138..There was once a man hight Khelbes, who was a lewd fellow, a calamity, notorious for this fashion, and he had a fair wife,
renowned for beauty and loveliness. A man of his townsfolk fell in love with her and she also loved him. Now Khelbes was a crafty fellow and full
of tricks, and there was in his neighbourhood a learned man, to whom the folk used to resort every day and he told them stories and admonished
them [with moral instances]; and Khelbes was wont to be present in his assembly, for the sake of making a show before the folk..Queen Kemeriyeh
embraced her, as also did Queen Zelzeleh and Queen Wekhimeh and Queen Sherareh, and the former said to her, 'Rejoice in assured deliverance,
for there abideth no harm for thee; but this is no time for talk.' Then they cried out, whereupon up came the Afrits ambushed in the island, with
swords and maces in their hands, and taking up Tuhfeh, flew with her to the palace and made themselves masters thereof, whilst the Afrit aforesaid,
who was dear to Meimoun and whose name was Dukhan, fled like an arrow and stayed not in his flight till he carne to Meimoun and found him
engaged in sore battle with the Jinn. When his lord saw him, he cried out at him, saying, 'Out on thee! Whom hast thou left in the palace?' And
Dukhan answered, saying, 'And who abideth in the palace? Thy beloved Tuhfeh they have taken and Jemreh is slain and they have gotten
possession of the palace, all of it.' With this Meimoun buffeted his face and head and said, 'Out on it for a calamity!' And he cried aloud. Now
Kemeriyeh had sent to her father and acquainted him with the news, whereat the raven of parting croaked for them. So, when Meimoun saw that
which had betided him, (and indeed the Jinn smote upon him and the wings of death overspread his host,) he planted the butt of his spear in the
earth and turning the point thereof to his heart, urged his charger upon it and pressed upon it with his breast, till the point came forth, gleaming,
from his back..Clemency, Of, i. 120..Bekhtzeman, Story of King, i. 115..Meanwhile, King Azadbekht and his wife stayed not in their flight till they
came to [the court of] the King of Fars, (97) whose name was Kutrou. (98) When they presented themselves to him, he entreated them with honour
and entertained them handsomely, and Azadbekht told him his story, first and last. So he gave him a great army and wealth galore and he abode
with him some days, till he was rested, when he made ready with his host and setting out for his own dominions, waged war upon Isfehend and
falling in upon the capital, defeated the rebel vizier and slew him. Then he entered the city and sat down on the throne of his kingship; and whenas
he was rested and the kingdom was grown peaceful for him, he despatched messengers to the mountain aforesaid in quest of the child; but they
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returned and informed the king that they had not found him..The eunuch fell a-weeping in the pit and the youth said to him, 'What is this weeping
and what shall it profit here?' Quoth the eunuch, 'I weep not for fear of death, but of pity for thee and the sorriness of thy case and because of thy
mother's heart and for that which thou hast suffered of horrors and that thy death should be this abject death, after the endurance of all manner
stresses.' But the youth said, 'That which hath betided me was forewrit to me and that which is written none hath power to efface; and if my term be
advanced, none may avail to defer it.' (136) Then they passed that night and the following day and the next night and the next day [in the pit], till
they were weak with hunger and came near upon death and could but groan feebly..To return to his sister Selma. She awaited him till the last of the
day, but he came not; and she awaited him a second day and a third and a fourth, yet there came no news of him, wherefore she wept and beat with
her hands on her breast and bethought her of her affair and her strangerhood and her brother's absence; and she recited the following verses:.Er
Reshid considered her beauty and the goodliness of her singing and her eloquence and what not else she comprised of qualities and rejoiced with an
exceeding joyance; and for the stress of that which overcame him of delight, he descended from the couch and sitting down with her upon the
ground, said to her, 'Thou hast done well, O Tuhfeh. By Allah, thou art indeed a gift' (187) Then he turned to Ishac and said to him, 'Thou dealtest
not equitably, O Ishac, in the description of this damsel, (188) neither settest out all that she compriseth of goodliness and skill; for that, by Allah,
she is incomparably more skilful than thou; and I know of this craft that which none knoweth other than I!' 'By Allah,' exclaimed Jaafer, 'thou sayst
sooth, O my lord, O Commander of the Faithful. Indeed, this damsel hath done away my wit' Quoth Ishac, 'By Allah, O Commander of the
Faithful, I had said that there was not on the face of the earth one who knew the craft of the lute like myself; but, when I heard her, my skill became
nothing worth in mine eyes.'.Then she changed the measure and the mode [and played] so that she amazed the wits of those who were present, and
Queen Es Shuhba was moved to mirth and said, 'Well done, O queen of delight!' Then she returned to the first mode and improvised the following
verses on the water-lily:.Awake, Asleep and, i. 5..Then he folded the letter and sealing it, delivered it to the damsel, who took it and carried it to her
mistress. When the princess read the letter and apprehended its contents, she said, "Meseemeth he recalleth to me that which I did aforetime." Then
she called for inkhorn and paper and wrote the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? m. The Dethroned King whose Kingdom and Good were Restored to Him
dcccci.Ye chide at one who weepeth for troubles ever new, iii. 30..130. Abulhusn ed Durraj and Abou Jaafer the Leper cccclxxxi.Then she came
down from the tree and rent her clothes and said, 'O villain, if these be thy dealings with me before my eyes, how dost thou when thou art absent
from me?' Quoth he, 'What aileth thee?' and she said, 'I saw thee swive the woman before my very eyes.' 'Not so, by Allah!' cried he. 'But hold thy
peace till I go up and see.' So he climbed the tree and no sooner did he begin to do so than up came the lover [from his hiding-place] and taking the
woman by the legs, [fell to swiving her]. When the husband came to the top of the tree, he looked and beheld a man swiving his wife. So he said, 'O
strumpet, what doings are these?' And he made haste to come down from the tree to the ground; [but meanwhile the lover had returned to his
hiding- place] and his wife said to him, 'What sawest thou?' 'I saw a man swive thee,' answered he; and she said, 'Thou liest; thou sawest nought
and sayst this but of conjecture.'.Cashghar, Abdallah ben Nafi and the King's Son of, ii. 195..? ? ? ? ? q. The Stolen Necklace dccccxciv.30. Isaac of
Mosul's Story of Khedijeh and the Khalif Mamoun cclxxix.One day, as he went wandering about the streets, he espied a woman of the utmost
beauty and grace, and what he saw of her charms amazed him and there betided him what made him forget his present plight. She accosted him and
jested with him and he besought her of foregathering and companionship. She consented to this and said to him, 'Let us go to thy lodging.' With
this he repented and was perplexed concerning his affair and grieved for that which must escape him of her company by reason of the straitness of
his hand, (261) for that he had no jot of spending money. But he was ashamed to say, 'No,' after he had made suit to her; so he went on before her,
bethinking him how he should rid himself of her and casting about for an excuse which he might put off on her, and gave not over going from street
to street, till he entered one that had no issue and saw, at the farther end, a door, whereon was a padlock..? ? ? ? ? Then, after them came I to thee
and union did entreat And unto thee set forth at length my case and my design;.? ? ? ? ? But, when from home it fares, forthright all glory it attains
And 'twixt the eyelid and the eye incontinent 'tis dight..? ? ? ? ? p. The Man who saw the Night of Power dccccxciii.Queen Es Shubha rejoiced in
this with an exceeding delight and said, 'Well done! By Allah, there is none surpasseth thee.' Tuhfeh kissed the earth, then returned to her place and
improvised on the tuberose, saying:.2. The Fisherman and the Genie viii.? ? ? ? ? e. The Niggard and the Loaves of Bread dcccclxxxiv.One day, as
I was thus feigning sleep, I felt a hand in my lap, and in it a magnificent purse. So I seized the hand and behold, it was that of a fair woman. Quoth
I to her, "O my lady, who art thou?" And she said, "Rise [and come away] from here, that I may make myself known to thee." So I arose and
following her, fared on, without tarrying, till she stopped at the door of a lofty house, whereupon quoth I to her,"O my lady, who art thou? Indeed,
thou hast done me kindness, and what is the reason of this?" "By Allah," answered she, "O Captain Mum, I am a woman on whom desire and
longing are sore for the love of the daughter of the Cadi Amin el Hukm. Now there was between us what was and the love of her fell upon my heart
and I agreed with her upon meeting, according to possibility and convenience. But her father Amin el Hukm took her and went away, and my heart
cleaveth to her and love-longing and distraction are sore upon me on her account.".Your coming to-me-ward, indeed, with "Welcome! Fair
welcome!" I hail, iii. 136..When the vizier was ware that she was Arwa and heard her speech, he knew that it behoved him not to lie and that
nought would avail him but truth-speaking; so he bowed [his head] to the ground and wept and said, 'Whoso doth evil, needs must he abide it,
though his day be prolonged. By Allah, I am he who hath sinned and transgressed, and nought prompted me unto this but fear and overmastering
desire and the affliction written upon my forehead; (118) and indeed this woman is pure and chaste and free from all fault.' When King Dadbin
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heard this, he buffeted his face and said to his vizier, 'God slay thee! It is thou that hast parted me and my wife and wronged me!' But Kisra the
king said to him, 'God shall surely slay thee, for that thou hastenedst and lookedst not into thine affair and knewest not the guilty from the guiltless.
Hadst thou wrought deliberately, the false had been made manifest to thee from the true; so where was thy judgment and thy sight?".? ? ? ? ?
Whenas we saw the cup, forthright we signed to past it round And sun and moon unto our eyes shone sparkling from it straight..When the company
heard the seventh officer's story, they were moved to exceeding mirth, and El Melik ez Zahir Bibers rejoiced in that which he heard and said, 'By
Allah, there betide things in this world, from which kings are shut out, by reason of their exalted station!" Then came forward another man from
amongst the company and said, 'There hath reached me from one of my friends another story bearing on the malice of women and their craft, and it
is rarer and more extraordinary and more diverting than all that hath been told to you.".Accordingly, he returned to the burial-ground and gave not
over going till he stood at the door of the sepulchre, when he heard El Merouzi say to his fellow, 'I will not give thee a single dirhem of the money!'
The other said the like and they were occupied with contention and mutual revilement and talk. So the thief returned in haste to his fellows, who
said, 'What is behind thee?' Quoth he, 'Get you gone and flee for your lives and save yourselves, O fools; for that much people of the dead are come
to life and between them are words and contention.' So the thieves fled, whilst the two sharpers retained to Er Razi's house and made peace with
one another and laid the thieves' purchase to the money they had gotten aforetime and lived a while of time. Nor, O king of the age," added the
vizier, "is this rarer or more marvellous than the story of the four sharpers with the money-changer and the ass.".Officer's Story, The Sixth, ii.
146..Then El Abbas went in to Mariyeh in a happy and praiseworthy hour (123) and found her an unpierced pearl and a goodly filly that had never
been mounted; wherefore he rejoiced and was glad and made merry, and care and sorrow ceased from him and his life was pleasant and trouble
departed and he abode with her in the gladsomest of case and in the most easeful of life, till seven days were past, when King El Aziz determined to
set out and return to his kingdom and bade his son seek leave of his father-in-law to depart with his wife to his own country. [So El Abbas bespoke
King Ins of this] and he granted him the leave he sought; whereupon he chose out a red camel, taller (124) than the [other] camels, and mounting
Mariyeh in a litter thereon, loaded it with apparel and ornaments..? ? ? ? ? For whoso doth rejoice in meeting him shall have Largesse and gifts
galore at his dismounting gain..As time went on, the boy, the son of the king, grew up and fell to stopping the way (99) with the thieves, and they
used to carry him with them, whenas they went a-thieving. They sallied forth one day upon a caravan in the land of Seistan, and there were in that
caravan strong and valiant men and with them merchandise galore. Now they had heard that in that land were thieves; so they gathered themselves
together and made ready their arms and sent out spies, who returned and gave them news of the thieves. Accordingly, they prepared for battle, and
when the robbers drew near the caravan, they fell in upon them and they fought a sore battle. At last the folk of the caravan overmastered the
thieves, by dint of numbers, and slew some of them, whilst the others fled. Moreover they took the boy, the son of King Azadbekht, and seeing him
as he were the moon, possessed of beauty and grace, brightfaced and comely of fashion, questioned him, saying, "Who is thy father, and how
camest thou with these thieves?" And he answered, saying, "I am the son of the captain of the thieves." So they took him and carried him to the
capital of his father King Azadbekht.Now there remained one after her; so we took her and drowned her and the eunuchs went away, whilst we
dropped down the river with the boat till we came to the mouth of the canal, where I saw my mistress awaiting me. So we took her up into the boat
and returned to our pavilion on Er Rauzeh. Then I rewarded the boatman and he took his boat and went away; whereupon quoth she to me, "Thou
art indeed a friend in need." (189) And I abode with her some days; but the shock wrought upon her so that she sickened and fell to wasting away
and redoubled in languishment and weakness till she died. I mourned for her with an exceeding mourning and buried her; after which I removed all
that was in the pavilion to my own house [and abandoned the former]..They lighted down without the place and when they arose in the morning,
they saw a populous and goodly city, fair of seeming and great, abounding in trees and streams and fruits and wide of suburbs. So the young man
said to his sister Selma, 'Abide thou here in thy place, till I enter the city and examine it and make assay of its people and seek out a place which we
may buy and whither we may remove. If it befit us, we will take up our abode therein, else will we take counsel of departing elsewhither.' Quoth
she, 'Do this, trusting in the bounty of God (to whom belong might and majesty) and in His blessing.'.Then she cast the lute from her hand and wept
till she made the Lady Zubeideh weep, and she said to her, "O Sitt el Milah, methinks he whom thou lovest is not in this world, for that the
Commander of the Faithful hath sought him in every place, but hath not found him." Whereupon the damsel arose and kissing the Lady Zubeideh's
hands, said to her, "O my lady, if thou wouldst have him found, I have a request to make to thee, wherein thou mayst accomplish my occasion with
the Commander of the Faithful." Quoth the princess, "And what is it?" "It is," answered Sitt el Milah, "that thou get me leave to go forth by myself
and go round about in quest of him three days, for the adage saith, 'She who mourneth for herself is not the like of her who is hired to mourn.' (29)
If I find him, I will bring him before the Commander of the Faithful, so he may do with us what he will; and if I find him not, I shall be cut off from
hope of him and that which is with me will be assuaged." Quoth the Lady Zubeideh, "I will not get thee leave from him but for a whole month; so
be of good heart and cheerful eye." Whereupon Sitt el Milah was glad and rising, kissed the earth before her once more and went away to her own
place, rejoicing..? ? ? ? ? Would God thou knewst what I endure for love of thee and how My vitals for thy cruelty are all forspent and dead!.When
she came to Alaeddin's shop, she sat down thereat and said to him, "May the day be blessed to thee, O my lord Alaeddin! God prosper thee and be
good to thee and accomplish thy gladness and make it a wedding of weal and content!" He knitted his brows and frowned in answer to her; then
said he to her, "Tell me, how have I failed of thy due, or what have I done to injure thee, that thou shouldst play me this trick?" Quoth she, "Thou
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hast no wise offended against me; but this inscription that is written on the door of thy shop irketh me and vexeth my heart. If thou wilt change it
and write up the contrary thereof, I will deliver thee from thy predicament." And he answered, "This that thou seekest is easy. On my head and eyes
be it." So saying, he brought out a ducat (264) and calling one of his mamelukes, said to him, "Get thee to such an one the scribe and bid him write
us an inscription, adorned with gold and ultramarine, in these words, to wit, 'THERE IS NO CRAFT BUT WOMEN'S CRAFT, FOR THAT
INDEED THEIR CRAFT IS A MIGHTY CRAFT AND OVERCOMETH AND HUMBLETH THE FABLES (265) OF MEN.'" And she said to
the servant, "Go forthright.".? ? ? ? ? Accuse me falsely, cruelly entreat me; still ye are My heart's beloved, at whose hands no rigour I resent..69.
Musab ben ez Zubeir and Aaisheh his Wife ccclxxxvi.? ? ? ? ? One of the host am I of lovers sad and sere For waiting long drawn out and
expectation drear..Now there was before us a high mountain, (200) rising [abruptly] from the sea, and the ship fell off into an eddy, (201) which
bore it on till presently it struck upon the skirt (202) of the mountain and broke in sunder; whereupon the captain came down [from the mast],
weeping, and said, 'God's will be done! Take leave of one another and look yourselves out graves from to-day, for we have fallen into a
predicament (203) from which there is no escape, and never yet hath any been cast away here and come off alive.' So all the folk fell a-weeping and
gave themselves up for lost, despairing of deliverance; friend took leave of friend and sore was the mourning and lamentation; for that hope was cut
off and they were left without guide or pilot. (204) Then all who were in the ship landed on the skirt of the mountain and found themselves on a
long island, whose shores were strewn with [wrecks], beyond count or reckoning, [of] ships that had been cast away [there] and whose crews had
perished; and there also were dry bones and dead bodies, heaped upon one another, and goods without number and riches past count So we abode
confounded, drunken, amazed, humbling ourselves [in supplication to God] and repenting us [of having exposed ourselves to the perils of travel];
but repentance availed not in that place..THE SEVENTH VOYAGE OF SINDBAD THE SAILOR..60. Uns el Wujoud and the Vizier's Daughter
Rose-in-bud ccclxxi.? ? ? ? ? The world is upon me all desolate grown. Alack, my long grief and forlornness! Who knows.Meanwhile, when
Aboulhusn went out from the presence of the Khalif and went to lay out Nuzhet el Fuad, the prince mourned for her and dismissing the divan, arose
and betook himself, leaning upon Mesrour, the swordsman of his vengeance, [to the pavilion of the harem, where he went in] to the Lady Zubeideh,
that he might condole with her for her slave-girl. He found the princess sitting weeping and awaiting his coming, so she might condole with him for
[his boon-companion] Aboulhusn el Khelia. So he said to her, "May thy head outlive thy slave-girl Nuzhet el Fuad!" And she answered, saying, "O
my lord, God preserve my slave-girl! Mayst thou live and long survive thy boon-companion Aboulhusn el Khelia! For he is dead.".73. Mohammed
el Amin and Jaafer ben el Hadi dclvii.115. The Angel of Death and the King of the Children of Israel cccclxiii.? ? ? ? ? a. The Ox and the Ass.As
for the king their father, he abode with his wife, their mother, what while God (to whom belong might and majesty) willed, and they rejoiced in
reunion with each other. The kingship endured unto them and glory and victory, and the king continued to rule with justice and equity, so that the
people loved him and still invoked on him and on his sons length of days and durance; and they lived the most delightsome of lives till there came
to them the Destroyer of Delights and Sunderer of Companies, He who layeth waste the palaces and peopleth the tombs; and this is all that hath
come down to us of the story of the king and his wife and children. Nor," added the vizier, "if this story be a solace and a diversion, is it pleasanter
or more diverting than that of the young man of Khorassan and his mother and sister.".Merchant, The Unlucky, i. 73..Now the liefest of all things
to Mariyeh was the recitation of poems and verses and linked rhymes and the twanging [of the strings of the lute], and she was versed in all
tongues; so she took the letter and opening it, read that which was therein and apprehended its purport. Then she cast it on the ground and said, "O
nurse, I have no answer to make to this letter." Quoth the nurse, "Indeed, this is weakness in thee and a reproach unto thee, for that the people of the
world have heard of thee and still praise thee for keenness of wit and apprehension; so do thou return him an answer, such as shall delude his heart
and weary his soul." "O nurse," rejoined the princess, "who is this that presumeth upon me with this letter? Belike he is the stranger youth who
gave my father the rubies." "It is himself," answered the woman, and Mariyeh said, "I will answer his letter on such a wise that thou shalt not bring
me other than it [from him]." Quoth the nurse, "So be it." So the princess called for inkhorn and paper and wrote the following verses:.? ? ? ? ?
Whenas he runs, his feet still show like wings, (140) and for the wind When was a rider found, except King Solomon it were? (141).When the
Khalif heard this, her speech pleased him and he strained her to his bosom. Then he went forth from her and locked the door upon her, as before;
whereupon she took the book and sat looking in it awhile. Presently, she laid it down and taking the lute, tightened its strings. Then she smote
thereon, after a wondrous fashion, such as would have moved inanimate things [to delight], and fell to singing marvellous melodies and chanting
the following verses:.Now this was at the beginning of the month, and when it was the end thereof, Aboulhusn longed to drink wine and returning
to his former usance, furnished his saloon and made ready food and let bring wine; then, going forth to the bridge, he sat there, expecting one
whom he should carouse withal, as of his wont. As he sat thus, behold, up came the Khalif [and Mesrour] to him; but Aboulhusn saluted them not
and said to them, "No welcome and no greeting to the perverters! (31) Ye are no other than devils." However, the Khalif accosted him and said to
him, "O my brother, did I not say to thee that I would return to thee?" Quoth Aboulhusn, "I have no need of thee; and as the byword says in
verse:.Quoth the king, "Belike, if I hear this story, I shall gain wisdom from it; so I will not hasten in the slaying of this vizier, nor will I put him to
death before the thirty days have expired." Then he gave him leave to withdraw, and he went away to his own house..So he carried her to a place
wherein was running water and setting her down on the ground, left her and went away, marvelling at her. After he left her, he found his camels, by
her blessing, and when he returned, King Kisra asked him, 'Hast thou found the camels?' ['Yes,' answered he] and acquainted him with the affair of
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the damsel and set out to him her beauty and grace; whereupon the king's heart clave to her and he mounted with a few men and betook himself to
that place, where he found the damsel and was amazed at her, for that he saw her overpassing the description wherewith the camel-driver had
described her to him. So he accosted her and said to her, 'I am King Kisra, greatest of the kings. Wilt thou not have me to husband?' Quoth she,
'What wilt thou do with me, O king, and I a woman abandoned in the desert?' And he answered, saying, 'Needs must this be, and if thou wilt not
consent to me, I will take up my sojourn here and devote myself to God's service and thine and worship Him with thee.'.? ? ? ? ? n. The Man and
his Wilful Wife dccccxix.?STORY OF KHELBES AND HIS WIFE AND THE LEARNED MAN..?STORY OF THE IDIOT AND THE
SHARPER..155. Hassan of Bassora and the King's Daughter of the Jinn dcclxxviii.When came the time [of the accomplishment] of the foreordered
fate and the fortune graven on the forehead and there abode for the boy but ten days till the seven years should be complete, there came to the
mountain hunters hunting wild beasts and seeing a lion, gave chase to him. He fled from them and seeking refuge in the mountain, fell into the pit
in its midst. The nurse saw him forthright and fled from him into one of the closets; whereupon the lion made for the boy and seizing upon him,
tore his shoulder, after which he sought the closet wherein was the nurse and falling upon her, devoured her, whilst the boy abode cast down in a
swoon. Meanwhile, when the hunters saw that the lion had fallen into the pit, they came to the mouth thereof and heard the shrieking of the boy and
the woman; and after awhile the cries ceased, whereby they knew that the lion had made an end of them..25. Maan ben Zaideh and the Bedouin
cclxxi.? ? ? ? ? Whose subtleness might well infect the understanding folk; And secrets didst thou, in thy cheer, to us communicate..So they
wrapped him in the shroud and set him on the bier. Then they took up his bier and bearing him to the burial-place, laid him in the grave (41) and
threw the earth over him; after which the folk dispersed, but El Merouzi and the widow abode by the tomb, weeping, and gave not over sitting till
sundown, when the woman said to him, 'Come, let us go to the house, for this weeping will not profit us, nor will it restore the dead.' 'By Allah,'
answered the sharper, 'I will not budge hence till I have slept and waked by this tomb ten days, with their nights!' When she heard this his speech,
she feared lest he should keep his word and his oath, and so her husband perish; but she said in herself, 'This fellow dissembleth: if I go away and
return to my house, he will abide by him a little while and go away.' And El Merouzi said to her, 'Arise, thou, and go away.'.? ? ? ? ? I crave none
other than thou for friend, beloved of my heart; So trust in my speech, for the generous are true and trusty still..36. Jaafer the Barmecide and the
Bean-Seller ccxcix.When the prince saw her in this plight, he was as a sleeper awakened and said to her, "What hath befallen thee? Set out to me
thy case." "God on thee," answered she, "nevermore send me to Mariyeh, and do thou protect me, so may God protect thee from the fires of hell!"
Then she related to him that which had bedded her with Mariyeh; which when he heard, there took him the shamefastness of the generous and this
was grievous unto him. The love of Mariyeh fled forth of his heart and he said to the nurse, "How much hadst thou of Mariyeh every month?" "Ten
dinars," answered she, and he said, "Be not concerned." Then he put his hand to his poke and bringing out two hundred dinars, gave them to her
and said, "Take this for a whole year's wage and turn not again to serve any one. When the year is out, I will give thee two years' wage, for that
thou hast wearied thyself with us and on account of the cutting off of thy dependence upon Mariyeh.".So we abode there, daily expecting death,
and whoso of us had with him a day's victual ate it in five days, and after this he died; and whoso had with him a month's victual ate it in five
months and died also. As for me, I had with me great plenty of victual; so I buried it in a certain place and brought it out, [little by little,] and fed on
it; and we ceased not to be thus, burying one the other, till all died but myself and I abode alone, having buried the last of my companions, and but
little victual remained to me. So I said in myself, 'Who will bury me in this place?' And I dug me a grave and abode in expectation of death, for that
I was in a state of exhaustion. Then, of the excess of my repentance, I blamed and reproached myself for my much [love of] travel and said, 'How
long wilt thou thus imperil thyself?' And I abode as I were a madman, unable to rest; but, as I was thus melancholy and distracted, God the Most
High inspired me with an idea, and it was that I looked at the river aforesaid, as it entered in at the mouth of the cavern in the skirt of the mountain,
and said in myself, 'Needs must this water have issue in some place.'.? ? ? ? ? Great in delight, beloved mine, your presence is with me; Yet greater
still the miseries of parting and its bane..The vizier's story pleased King Shah Bekht and his heart clave to the story of the merchant and the old
woman; so he bade Er Rehwan withdraw to his lodging, and he went away to his house and abode there the next day..12. Asleep and Awake
cclxxi.One day, there came a ship and in it a merchant from their own country, who knew them and rejoiced in them with an exceeding joy and
clad them in goodly apparel. Moreover, he acquainted them with the manner of the treachery that had been practised upon them and counselled
them to return to their own land, they and he with whom they had made friends, (254) assuring them that God the Most High would restore them to
their former estate. So the king returned and the folk joined themselves to him and he fell upon his brother and his vizier and took them and
clapped them in prison..? ? ? ? ? And when the sun of morning sees her visage and her smile, O'ercome. he hasteneth his face behind the clouds to
hide..When she had made an end of her song, she threw the lute from her hand and wept till she swooned away. So they sprinkled on her
rose-water, mingled with musk, and willow-flower water; and when she came to herself, Er Reshid said to her, "O Sitt el Milah, this is not fair
dealing in thee. We love thee and thou lovest another." "O Commander of the Faithful," answered she, "there is no help for it." Therewithal he was
wroth with her and said, "By the virtue of Hemzeh (19) and Akil (20) and Mohammed, Prince of the Apostles, if thou name one other than I in my
presence, I will bid strike off thy head!" Then he bade return her to her chamber, whilst she wept and recited the following verses:.TABLE OF
CONTENTS OF THE BRESLAU (TUNIS)EDITION OF THE ARABIC TEXT OF THE BOOK OF THE THOUSAND NIGHTS AND ONE
NIGHT..Now the king of the Greeks heard tell of the damsel (132) and of the beauty and grace wherewith she was gifted, wherefore his heart clave
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to her and he sent to seek her in marriage of Suleiman Shah, who could not refuse him. So he arose and going in to Shah Khatoun, said to her, 'O
my daughter, the king of the Greeks hath sent to me to seek thee in marriage. What sayst thou?' She wept and answered, saying, 'O king, how canst
thou find it in thy heart to bespeak me thus? Abideth there husband for me, after the son of my uncle?' 'O my daughter,' rejoined the king, 'it is
indeed as thou sayest; but let us look to the issues of affairs. Needs must I take account of death, for that I am an old man and fear not but for thee
and for thy little son; and indeed I have written to the king of the Greeks and others of the kings and said, "His uncle slew him," and said not that he
[hath recovered and] is living, but concealed his affair. Now hath the king of the Greeks sent to demand thee in marriage, and this is no thing to be
refused and fain would we have our back strengthened with him." (133) And she was silent and spoke not..On the morrow, he repaired to the
druggist, who saluted him and came to meet him and rejoiced in him and smiled in his face, deeming his wife innocent. Then he questioned him of
his yesterday's case and he told him how he had fared, saying, 'O my brother, when the cuckold knocked at the door, I would have entered the
chest; but his wife forbade me and rolled me up in the rug. The man entered and thought of nothing but the chest; so he broke it open and abode as
he were a madman, going up and coming down. Then he went his way and I came out and we abode on our wonted case till eventide, when she
gave me this shirt of her husband's; and behold, I am going to her.'.104. Mesrour and Zein el Mewasif dcccxxi.O amir of justice, be kind to thy
subjects, iii. 24..Then Selim turned to Selma and said to her, 'O sister mine, how deemest thou of this calamity and what counsellest thou
thereanent?' 'O my brother,' answered she, 'indeed I know not what I shall say concerning the like of this; but he is not disappointed who seeketh
direction [of God], nor doth he repent who taketh counsel. One getteth not the better of the traces of burning by (68) haste, and know that this is an
affliction that hath descended on us; and we have need of management to do it away, yea, and contrivance to wash withal our shame from our
faces.' And they gave not over watching the gate till break of day, when the young man opened the door and their mother took leave of him; after
which he went his way and she entered, she and her handmaid..O'erbold art thou in that to me, a stranger, thou hast sent, iii. 83..When she had
made an end of her verses, the Lady Zubeideh bade each damsel sing a song, till the turn came round to Sitt el Milah, whereupon she took the lute
and tuning it, sang thereto four-and-twenty songs in four-and-twenty modes; then she returned to the first mode and sang the following verses:.Old
Woman and the Draper's Wife, The, ii. 55..So the folk gathered together to them and blamed the lackpenny and said to him, 'Give him the price of
that which thou hast eaten.' Quoth he, 'I gave him a dirhem before I entered the shop;' and the cook said, 'Be everything I sell this day forbidden
(15) to me, if he gave me so much as the name of a piece of money! By Allah, he gave me nought, but ate my food and went out and [would have]
made off, without aught [said I]' 'Nay,' answered the lackpenny, 'I gave thee a dirhem,' and he reviled the cook, who returned his abuse; whereupon
he dealt him a cuff and they gripped and grappled and throttled each other. When the folk saw them on this wise, they came up to them and said to
them, 'What is this strife between you, and no cause for it?' 'Ay, by Allah,' replied the lackpenny, 'but there is a cause for it, and the cause hath a
tail!' Whereupon, 'Yea, by Allah,' cried the cook, 'now thou mindest me of thyself and thy dirhem! Yes, he gave me a dirhem and [but] a quarter of
the price is spent. Come back and take the rest of the price of thy dirhem.' For that he understood what was to do, at the mention of the tail; and I, O
my brother," added Aboulhusn, "my story hath a cause, which I will tell thee.".Accordingly, they all went in to the king one day (and Abou Temam
was present among them,) and mentioned the affair of the damsel, the king's daughter of the Turks, and enlarged upon her charms, till the king's
heart was taken with her and he said to them, 'We will send one to demand her in marriage for us; but who shall be our messenger?' Quoth the
viziers, 'There is none for this business but Abou Temam, by reason of his wit and good breeding;' and the king said, 'Indeed, even as ye say, none
is fitting for this affair but he.' Then he turned to Abou Temam and said to him, 'Wilt thou not go with my message and seek me [in marriage] the
king's daughter of the Turks?' and he answered, 'Hearkening and obedience, O king.'.Man and his Fair Wife, The Foul-favoured, ii. 61..43. The
Man of Yemen and his six Slave-girls cccxxxiv.? ? ? ? ? My heart, since the leave-taking day afflicted, will tell of my case, And my body, for love
and desire grown wasted and feeble and frail..Then he turned back, pondering upon that sleeping youth, and coming to him, as he slept, lighted
down from his horse and sat down by him. He fixed his eyes upon his face and considered him awhile and said in himself, 'For aught I know, this
youth may be Melik Shah.' And he fell a-hemming and saying, 'Harkye, O youth!' Whereupon the sleeper awoke and sat up; and the eunuch said to
him, 'Who is thy father in this village and where is thy dwelling?' The youth sighed and answered, 'I am a stranger;' and the eunuch said, 'From
what land art thou and who is thy father?' Quoth the other, 'I am from such a land,' and the eunuch ceased not to question him and he to answer
him, till he was certified of him and knew him. So he rose and embraced him and kissed him and wept over his case. Moreover, he told him that he
was going about in quest of him and informed him that he was come privily from the king his mother's husband and that his mother would be
content [to know] that he was alive and well, though she saw him not..? ? ? ? ? The Merciful dyed me with that which I wear Of hues with whose
goodliness none may compare..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ef. Story of the Barber's Sixth Brother clxiv.When Er Razi heard this, he said, 'Yonder wittol
lusteth after my wife; but I will do him a mischief.' Then he rushed in upon them, and when El Merouzi saw him, he marvelled at him and said to
him, 'How didst thou make thine escape?' So he told him the trick he had played and they abode talking of that which they had collected from the
folk [by way of alms], and indeed they had gotten great store of money. Then said El Merouzi, 'Verily, mine absence hath been prolonged and fain
would I return to my own country.' Quoth Er Rasi,' As thou wilt;' and the other said, 'Let us divide the money we have gotten and do thou go with
me to my country, so I may show thee my tricks and my fashions.' 'Come to-morrow,' replied Er Razi, 'and we will divide the money.'.When the
night came, the king sat in his privy chamber and sending after the vizier, sought of him the promised story; and he said, "Know, O august king,
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that.Officer's Story, The Seventh, ii. 150..We abode thus till the setting-in of the time of mid-afternoon, when she said, "Needs must I wash before I
go." Quoth I, "Get water wherewithal we may wash," and pulled out from my pocket about a score of dirhems, thinking to give them to her; but she
said, "I seek refuge with God!" and brought out of her pocket a handful of silver, saying, "But for destiny and that God hath caused the love of thee
fall into my heart, there had not happened that which hath happened." Quoth I, "Take this in requital of that which thou hast spent;" and she said,
"O my lord, by and by, whenas companionship is prolonged between us, thou wilt see if the like of me looketh unto money and gain or no." Then
she took a pitcher of water and going into the lavatory, washed (111) and presently coming forth, prayed and craved pardon of God the Most High
for that which she had done..Old Woman, the Merchant and the King, The, i. 265..Now the treasuries aforetime had been in the viziers' hand, so
they might do with them what they would, and when they came under the youth's hand, that of the viziers was straitened from them, and the youth
became dearer to the king than a son and he could not brook to be separated from him. When the viziers saw this, they were jealous of him and
envied him and cast about for a device against him whereby they might oust him from the king's favour, but found no opportunity. At last, when
came the destined hour, (101) it chanced that the youth one day drank wine and became drunken and wandered from his wits; so he fell to going
round about within the palace of the king and fate led him to the lodging of the women, in which there was a little sleeping-chamber, where the
king lay with his wife. Thither came the youth and entering the chamber, found there a couch spread, to wit, a sleeping place, and a candle burning.
So he cast himself on the couch, marvelling at the paintings that were in the chamber, and slept and slumbered heavily till eventide, when there
came a slave-girl, bringing with her all the dessert, eatables and drinkables, that she was wont to make ready for the king and his wife, and seeing
the youth lying on his back, (and none knowing of his case and he in his drunkenness unknowing where he was,) thought that he was the king
asleep on his bed; so she set the censing-vessel and laid the essences by the couch, then shut the door and went away..? ? ? ? ? Ye, of your strength,
have burdened me, upon my weakliness, With burdens not to be endured of mountain nor of plain..Quoth En Numan, "What prompted thee to keep
faith, the case being as thou sayest?" "O king," answered the Arab, "it was my religion." And En Numan said, "What is thy religion?" "The
Christian," replied the other. Quoth the king, "Expound it unto me." [So the Tai expounded it to him] and En Numan became a Christian. (174).? ?
? ? ? An you'd of evil be quit, look that no evil yon do; Nay, but do good, for the like God will still render to you..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? Before I rent my
clothes, reproach me not, I pray..?Story of King Dadbin and His Viziers..? ? ? ? ? Quoth he, what while from out his hair the morning glimmered
white, "This, this is life indeed, except, alas! it doth not stay.".?OF THE APPOINTED TERM, (128) WHICH, IF IT BE ADVANCED, MAY NOT
BE DEFERRED AND IF IT BE DEFERRED, MAY NOT BE ADVANCED..Three men once went out in quest of riches and came upon a block
of gold, weighing a hundred pounds. When they saw it, they took it up on their shoulders and fared on with it, till they drew near a certain city,
when one of them said, 'Let us sit in the mosque, whilst one of us goes and buys us what we may eat." So they sat down in the mosque and one of
them arose and entered the city. When he came therein, his soul prompted him to play his fellows false and get the gold for himself alone. So he
bought food and poisoned it; but, when he returned to his comrades, they fell upon him and slew him, so they might enjoy the gold without him.
Then they ate of the [poisoned] food and died, and the gold abode cast down over against them.
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